Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny Management Meetings:

- 10th January 2019
- 16th January 2019 Special



SOUTHAMPTON CITY COUNCIL OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 10 JANUARY 2019

Present: Councillors P Baillie (Chair), Fitzhenry, Galton (Vice-Chair), Harwood,

Bell, Kataria, Mitchell and Savage and Appointed Member Rob Sanders

Apologies: Appointed Member Catherine Hobbs and Councillors Furnell and

Whitbread

Also in attendance: Superintendent Alison Heydari and Councillor Shields, Cabinet Member

for Community Wellbeing

Sam Fox, Service Lead, Infrastructure, Planning and Development

33. APOLOGIES AND CHANGES IN PANEL MEMBERSHIP (IF ANY)

The Committee noted the apologies of Councillors Furnell and Whitbread and Appointed Member Catherine Hobbs. The Committee also noted that following receipt of the temporary resignation of Councillor Furnell from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, the Director of Legal and Governance, acting under delegated powers, had appointed Councillor Savage to replace him for the purposes of the meeting.

34. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING (INCLUDING MATTERS ARISING)

RESOLVED that the minutes of the 11th October, 2018 Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be approved and signed as a correct record.

35. SAFE CITY PARTNERSHIP ANNUAL REVIEW

The Committee received and noted the report of Superintendent Alison Heydari providing an update for 2018/19 on community safety in Southampton and the work of the Safety City Partnership.

Superintendent Alison Heydari and Councillor Shields, Cabinet Member for Community Wellbeing were in attendance and with the consent of the Chair addressed the meeting.

RESOLVED:

- (i) That the Southampton recorded crime figures from April 2018 to November 2018 were circulated to the Committee;
- (ii) That reflecting concerns about the responsiveness of the service, Hampshire Constabulary reviews the effectiveness of the 101 service;
- (iii) To increase confidence in and support for, the Police and other community safety agencies, it is recommended that the Safe City Partnership:
 - Seek to increase the awareness and promotion of positive outcomes delivered by community safety partners across the city;

- b) Use partner agencies social media platforms to more effectively reassure the public about the activity and performance of the Police and partners;
- c) Publish on a regular basis crime figures if they project a positive story and can re-assure the public.
- (iv) Following the development of the new Southampton Safe City Strategy, the Safe City Partnership develop a funding bid to Government to help fund a programme of initiatives that can improve outcomes relating to criminal activity associated with public health issues and adverse childhood experiences.
- (v) That, to support the funding bid and to learn from good practice, the Safe City Partnership undertake analysis of cities that have delivered improved outcomes with regards to public health related crime and adverse childhood experiences.
- (vi) That the Cabinet Member and the Chair of the Committee outline the case to the Police and Crime Commissioner for Southampton and Portsmouth to receive a fair share of any additional Police resources, reflecting the levels of crime and need in these cities.
- (vii) That whilst recognising the information provided through the National Crime Survey, consideration is given by the Safe City Partnership as to how the under reporting of crime in Southampton can be captured effectively.

36. PLANNING PERFORMANCE

The Committee received and noted the report of the Service Lead, Infrastructure, Planning and Development updating the Committee on planning performance.

Sam Fox, Service Lead, Infrastructure, Planning and Development was in attendance and with the consent of the Chair addressed the meeting.

37. MONITORING SCRUTINY RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE EXECUTIVE

The Committee received and noted the report of the Director of Legal and Governance detailing the actions of the Executive and monitoring progress of the recommendations of the Committee.

SOUTHAMPTON CITY COUNCIL OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 16 JANUARY 2019

Present:

Councillors P Baillie (Chair), Fitzhenry, Furnell, Galton (Vice-Chair),

Harwood, Bell, Kataria, Mitchell and Murphy

Apologies:

Appointed Members Rob Sanders and Catherine Hobbs and Councillor

Whitbread

Also in attendance: Councillor Leggett, Cabinet Member for Green City

APOLOGIES AND CHANGES IN PANEL MEMBERSHIP (IF ANY) 38.

The Committee noted the apologies of Councillor Whitbread and Appointed Member Catherine Hobbs and Rob Sanders. The Committee also noted that following receipt of the temporary resignation of Councillor Whitbread from the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee, the Director of Legal and Governance, acting under delegated powers, had appointed Councillor Murphy to replace him for the purposes of the meeting.

Proposed Clean Air Zone for Southampton

The Committee received the draft Cabinet report detailing the proposed Clean Air Zone for Southampton.

Councillor Leggett, Cabinet Member for Green City, Mr Spottiswoode (Green Resistance in Southampton), Ian Hall (Southampton Hackney Association), Liz Batten and Mandy Bissett (Clean Air Southampton), Clive Johnson (Radio Taxis), Catherine Barber, and Lindsi Bluemel were in attendance and with the consent of the Chair addressed the meeting.

RESOLVED:

- That Cabinet agree to model the budget proposal to increase charges for (i) crossing the Itchen Bridge and should the modelling show that the proposal was likely to place at risk compliance with EU ambient air quality limits, the proposal was rejected by the Executive;
- That, in the development of Council strategies and policies, an analysis was (ii) undertaken and consideration given, to the impact the policies and strategies would have on air quality in Southampton;
- That, should Government decide not to fund the air quality measures outlined (iii) in the plan, the Executive agree to resource the proposals from Council finances; and
- That the Green City Charter was developed via a cross-party working group (iv) and that consideration was given to involving stakeholders in this process.